
MINUTES OF THE UPPER DEVERILLS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING  

Held in the VILLAGE HALL on Wednesday, 10th March 2010

Present: 
Councillor Lady Wheeler (Chairman)

Councillors Blue, Shuler, Greenwood and Fagan

Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhé Philipe

Mr Michael Mounde
Mr Albert Lee
510.  Acceptance of apologies for absence 
There were no apologies for absence
511.  Open Session for members of the public –
No issues were brought to the attention of the Parish Council
512.  To receive declarations of interests – None declared

513.  To confirm and sign the minutes of the last meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 13th January 2010 were accepted as true records.  

Proposed:   Councillor Blue  

Seconded:  Councillor Fagan

514.  Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman informed Council that the Parish Council had been asked by the Police to complete a questionnaire on the Neighbourhood Policing Teams and Neighbourhood Engagement. The Chairman asked Council for its answer to each of the 7 questions. The Clerk was instructed to return the questionnaire.

 










Action: Clerk
515 River Deverill – Ford update
Councillor Wheeler and Councillor Fagan reported back to Council on their meeting with the Area Highways Engineer Pat Whyte. Highways have agreed to add a new “Unsuitable for motor vehicles” sign under the ford sign at both access points and a new Ford sign would be repositioned on the B3095 side of the Ford. The condition of the road would be addressed and continuing investigation into the provision of a depth gauge in the ford 

Councillor Shuler agreed to be the Flood Warden for the Parish Council. Council agreed that a river action group would be formed under the chairmanship of Councillor Shuler over the course of the next few months. A riparian owner from each of the villages would be sought to join the Group and Councillor Shuler would approach interested parties personally to invite. The Clerk informed Council that she had received an email from Danny Everett indicating that he was unable to walk the river at weekends but would be more than happy to come on a week day. Councillors Wheeler, Fagan and Shuler agreed to meet with him. The Clerk was instructed to contact the Longbridge Deverill & Crockerton Clerk to ask if Councillors from their parish would be interested in joining the walk.

Councillor Wheeler informed Council of the request from Wiltshire Council to compile a Community Flood information pack. The Clerk was instructed to pass it to Councillor Shuler to complete. The Clerk was also instructed to obtain 5 copies of the maps for the River Action Group. Concern was raised during the discussions that the information given could possibly have implications for future house insurance.





Action: Councillors Wheeler, Fagan, Shuler & Clerk
516 Replacement of seat by Kingston Deverill Bridge  






The Clerk was asked to research possible grants for the seat.











Action: Clerk

517 Updated definitive map – progress
The Clerk updated the Council with the reply from the Village Hall Committee. They had agreed to a copy of the Map being placed inside the Hall but did not wish a noticeboard to be placed outside the Village Hall due to possible vandalism. The Clerk was instructed to have the map reduced and laminated for the wall.

Council also instructed the Clerk to look into improving the display of the information on the notice boards as they were such small spaces. The Clerk informed Council that she would investigate the possibility of a grant for larger notice boards which would certainly improve the communications space available for each village.   














Action: Clerk
518 Broadband –Update from the BAG
See attached report from the Broadband Action Group.

Councillor Greenwood set out the process that the Broadband Action Group (BAG) has taken towards its wish to upgrade and implement better broadband service to the three communities.
He outlined the twin track process it is taking. The grant applications were commented on and the possible funding they could tap into. He informed Council of the draft contract he was preparing in conjunction with the Warminster Villages Partnership. The project would remain a Parish Council project but the Warminster Villages Partnership is acting to protect the Parish Council’s interest and SWRDA. The BAG would like the Warminster Villages Partnership to be its representative regardless of how they get the funding. This would mean that the BAG would manage the project but the Warminster Villages Partnership would be accountable. The BAG would ask the Parish Council for its approval on plans then if approved the Warminster Villages Development Trust would be approached and if approved the monies would be released. Warminster Villages Development Trust would have the final say. Discussions took place on how it will work and the guidelines that need to be set out before the project progresses.
Albert Lee, a member of BAG, updated Council on other applications that had been made to SWRDA and the possibility of joining in on the Devon and Somerset application.
Councillor Wheeler highlighted a letter she had received from Dr Andrew Murrison to Council on Conservative policy in regard to broadband issues... The Clerk was instructed to scan and email the letters contents to Councillors.
Councillor Wheeler thanked the Broadband Action Group for their hard work and report.
Action: Clerk
519 Parish Steward – tasks to be undertaken
Council instructed the Clerk to write to the Parish Steward team thanking them for the excellent work that had been carried out on the grips and gullies. Councillor Blue informed Council that he still had the pot hole survey to action. The litter problem on the B3095 was discussed. Due to the increased traffic with the closures the roadside needed a litter picking team to remove the large amount of litter that had appeared. Fleur offered to contact the litter picking team but highlighted that the team were already stretched with the enormous amount of litter picking required in the county. The Clerk would approach Longbridge Deverill to see if they would be interested in actioning a litter pick.
Action: Clerk & Councillor Blue
520 Highway verge on the B3095- Pat Whyte

Councillor Wheeler read out an email from Pat Whyte the Area Highways Engineer regarding the cultivation and alteration of two of the drainage grips which drain the corner along side the highway. He is concerned that the drainage could become a problem, causing flooding on the corner, and that the cultivation of the verge could develop into large trees and shrubs etc affecting visibility and underground equipment. Council discussed the way forward and it was agreed that Councillor Wheeler would arrange to meet with the landowner, Pat Whyte and the cultivator. 
Action: Councillor Wheeler
521 Best Kept Village Competitions

Council declined to take part.
522 B3095/A303 – update

Councillor Blue thanked Fleur de Rhé Philipe and Albert Lee for their help in sorting out the issues that had occurred due to the A303 closure. He discussed the traffic figures he had obtained and informed Council of the wash up to go over the issues so that should a future closure occur a best practice could be implemented. Balfour Beatty had reported to Councillor Blue that the A303 should be opened by 15th March 2010 but work would still continue 
The impending closure of the B3095 at Monkton Deverill was discussed and the issues likely to occur.  Dissatisfaction was expressed to Fleur that the Parish Council once again were not informed by Wiltshire Council or BT that this closure was to take place. Fleur informed Council of the costs involved in consultation. Council still felt that being informed would help in situations like this. Fleur informed Council she would take forward the Parish Council’s request for notification to be given in future and report back. Councillor Blue informed Council that he was in talks with the Rural Police on the possible areas for the Community Speed Watch programme.
Councillor Wheeler thanked Councillor Blue and Albert Lee for dealing with the issues to minimise the problems as they had occurred.

Mr Michael Mounde asked if Council needed him for any issues. Councillor Wheeler thanked him for his time and he left the meeting at 7.55pm. Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhé Philipe then informed Council that she too would have to leave early and asked if her help was required on any issues. It was resolved that item 20 be moved forward 
523 Section 116 46c Kingston Deverill

Council discussed the letter received form Keith Gale, Senior Legal Executive to Wiltshire Council, regarding a request to Wiltshire Council to make an application to the magistrate’s court for an order to stop up highway adjacent to 46C Kingston Deverill. Council looked at the various photographs supplied by the owner of 46C Kingston Deverill and discussed the implications. Council resolved unanimously to agree with the order.

The Clerk was instructed to pass on their reply.




Action: Clerk
Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhé Philipe left the meeting at 8.05pm
524 Community Emergency Volunteer

Councillor Wheeler thanked Carole Noonan and Albert Lee for giving up their valuable time and for carrying out their duties as CEV and Deputy; the Parish Council is most grateful to them both. Council discussed the positions and informed the Clerk to advertise in the Parish News for new volunteers. Councillor Wheeler asked Councillors to spread the word.










Action: Clerk
525 BT Telephone Boxes Kingston Deverill, Brixton Deverill


Council discussed the maintenance costs and Health and Safety checks involved with taking on the BT telephone boxes. It was noted that the phone box at Brixton Deverill is listed and listed building consent would have to be sought from Wiltshire Council to remove it. Councillor Blue informed Council of Brixton Deverills wish to keep the BT box as it is. The Clerk informed Council that she had contacted Wiltshire Council and was informed that Wiltshire Council would support the wishes of the Parish Council should BT wish to remove the Brixton Deverill phone box. Council resolved not to adopt the Kingston Deverill phone box. The Clerk was instructed to inform Wiltshire Council of their decisions.
Action: Clerk
526 Air Ambulances – Clothing Bank 


Council instructed the Clerk to pass the letter on to the Village Hall Committee.

Action: Clerk
527 Insurance – Quotations

Council instructed the Clerk to arrange for quotations from the three different providers available. The Clerk informed Council that a Risk Assessment should be regularly carried out on the Parish Assets. The Clerk showed Council a draft form to follow when checking. Council agreed that the Clerk would issue a form to each Councillor for the notice boards and Councillor Shuler would check the bus stop in Kingston Deverill for defects. The Clerk was also instructed to chase up the order for the oil for the notice boards.

Action: Clerk

528 Annual Parish Meeting Arrangements
Council instructed the Clerk to contact the relevant Clubs/Groups and invite them to the Annual Parish Meeting.
Action: Clerk


529 Planning - Whitecliff Barn - Field Shelters - 96 Monkton Deverill Replacement Septic Tank & New Soak away

Council listened to the Clerk’s report on Whitecliff Barn and instructed her to keep them updated.
The concern over the increasing number of Field Shelters appearing in the Parish was discussed. Council voted on whether the issue should be pursued. It resolved that the issue needed to be checked with the Enforcement Officer. One Councillor abstained from voting due to a possible personal interest.  Council resolved that the issue should be checked with the Enforcement Officer. The Clerk was instructed to copy the map of the area and mark on it where the field shelters are placed. This should then be put to the Planning Department to check for compliance.
 Council discussed the Planning Application for 96 Monkton Deverill. It was resolved that in principal the Parish Council had no objection to the development but they would like clarification of the height of the sewage treatment plant above ground as on the product sheet it states that the product is a “discreet below ground installation, completely below ground” yet the Design and Access statement mentions that “the above works will not end up underground”. The Clerk was instructed to contact Mr Steve Vellance the Officer dealing with the case.











Action: Clerk
530 Payments Council Resolved the following Payments

   S Jeffries Invoice Wages 







£786.25

   S Jeffries Travelling 








£  14.40 

   Phone, Heat & Light etc 








£  12.19
   Postage S Jeffries









£    6.99  

   Advanced Printing Services UK 30mph stickers




£  60.72
   Maiden Bradley Computer Contract Invoice Feb/Mar
 2010



£  10.00
Council discussed the Clerk’s payments and resolved that Council would pay the Clerk bi-monthly in line with the meetings. The Clerk was instructed to alter her contract of employment in line with the resolution. 
The Clerk also requested permission to purchase a new plastic filing box. Council approved the cost of around £35.00. 





Action: Clerk

531 Internal Audits
- Appointment of Auditor

Council instructed the Clerk to write to Mr Alan Rymell
 to ask if he would be willing to carry out the Internal Audit this year.






Action: Clerk
532 Clerk’s Employment/Appraisal  
Council interviewed the Clerk and discussed her objectives. The objectives were all agreed and the Clerk was asked to produce a prioritised list with costing for the training.
The Clerk was instructed to add the Website maintenance to her job description. 
Council fully endorsed the continued employment of the Clerk from her performance in the last 6 months.

533 Clerk’s report and correspondence received

AONB Management Plan
The Clerk was asked to circulate the AONB Management Plan in the box. Council requested the circulation box a month earlier and endorsed the Clerk’s suggestion that they email any comments to her for inclusion on the Agenda. 

30mph Stickers

The Clerk informed Council that Vicky Pegrum has asked if the Upper Deverills Parish Council could write to Wiltshire Council thanking them for the stickers that were donated and inform them of their success.

Standing Orders

The Clerk informed Council that a new version of the recommended Standing Orders had been released by the National Association of Local Councils. The Clerk would bring them to Council when discussions had been finalised by the Society of Local Council Clerks.

534 Matters raised by Councillors – for information only

No matters were raised by Councillors for consideration on the next Agenda. 

535. Items for Parish News & Notice boards

Clerk to inform Parish News of Annual Parish meeting date and times
The meeting closed at 9.02pm

The Annual Parish Meeting will take place on Wednesday 12 May 2010 at 6.30 pm in Upper Deverills Village Hall and will be followed immediately by the 

Annual Parish Council Meeting 

 All are welcome to attend
1

